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Mar 2019 
Editorial 
 

Welcome to the March 2019 newsletter!   
 
Wow, a lot has happened since the last newsletter.  We’ve sadly lost yet more dear friends 
and colleagues, we’ve lost the beloved Tornado, and probably Brexit too! 
 
This Month’s AGM saw most Committee appointments remaining the same, but also a few 
new members joining us, notably including the return of Angie Luddington!  Weclome back 
Angie! 
 
The Squadron has been busy as ever with more details within this newsletter from OC 600 
Wg Cdr Steve Duddy.   
 
Andy  
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WHAT A YEAR! 
 
It barely seems five minutes since I began my inaugural 
year as President, knowing I was going to have to follow in 
Kevin O’Shaughnessy’s deep footsteps.  I cannot believe 
how quickly those 12 months have gone.  And a second 
year commences . . . 
 
I will not repeat the various events at which the Association 
has been represented as you will have read about them in 
recent Newsletters, but suffice to say that participation in 
these events is an essential part of honouring those who 
have given so much with past service, as well as sharing 
and promoting the comradeship that comes with belonging 
to such an Association.  I have been enormously 
impressed by the dedication and energy displayed by the 
Committee in keeping members connected – whether 
through Events, the Newsletter, email or the Website.  We 
certainly have a great team there under its very effective 
Chair, Shobha Earl!   
 

As we look ahead, do run your eyes down the list of events 
coming up this year.  Even if you cannot be a regular 
attender, is there at least one event you might try to get 
along to?   It does not need to be a big public event, but 
maybe one of the social occasions with 600 Squadron, or 
possibly the AGM.  Also, if you can come along, how about 
getting in touch with one or more of your former colleagues 
from 600 / 2600, 601 or 604 Squadrons or 1MHU, to see if 
they want to become members of the Association if they 
aren’t already, and bring them along as well.  Details on 
how to join the Association can be found on the 
Association website: 
www.600squadronassociation/membership.  We need to 
keep the Association growing if we want it to thrive. 
 
As I look forward, I would like to pay due respects to the 

news we have received since I reported in December, of the passing of Warwick Taylor 
(who died in October 2018), Ginge Harrison (1MHU, who died in January 2019), and John 
Coppack (600 Sqn, who we learnt in February 2019 had also died).  Our heartfelt 
condolences go to the family and friends of our former comrades.  
 
I look forward to another fulfilling and active year ahead. 
 
Jane L Drew 
Sqn Ldr (Retd) 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

http://www.600squadronassociation/membership
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Rest in Peace Cpl Ginge Harrison by Sgt Angie Luddington  
 
 
Cpl Philip ‘Ginge’ Harrison passed away on the 17th 
January 2019 and his funeral took place at Worthing 
Crematorium on 22nd February 2019. 
 
‘Ginge’ served 16 years with the Royal Auxiliary Air 
Force, first with No 1 MHU and then with 600 Sqn as 
a MT Driver. During this service he was awarded a 
Commendation from the Air Officer Commanding-in-
Chief of Strike Command, and the Air Efficiency 
medal with clasp.  
 
Prior to this he served 13 years with the Territorial 
Army. 
 
Ginge was always ready with a smile and a joke, 
living life with a huge sense of fun, loyalty and camaraderie.  A keen interest in amateur 

dramatics trickled into many Squadron events, not 
forgetting the annual Christmas party which always 
started with a small theatrical performance!  
 
Ginge had a long career as teacher - many will 
remember his wry smile and cheeky answer when 
asked, ‘What do you teach?’........ 
 
In a bid to downshift a little he took a job with Serco at 
RAF Northolt alongside his great friend Kevin 
McCandless. They could often been found making 
mischief in the MT offices! He turned 60 in 2013 which 
prompted retirement and a move to Worthing. 
 

 
Ginge left his mark with old friends from 1MHU/600 
Squadron, Serco and indeed his school. Comments 
left on his memorial page on Facebook show just how 
much he was appreciated and how much of a positive 
effect he had on those who crossed his path. An 
amazing teacher and an amazing human being, who 
will be missed by so many - a sentiment that will be 
echoed by all who had the pleasure of knowing him.
        
 
Ginge adored his family and and was immensely 
proud of his children. He leaves his wife Christine, 
daughter Della, son in law Kevan, granddaughter 
Piper, son George and daughter in law Kayleigh. 
 
 

éééééééééééééééééé. 
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It was a bright day in Worthing as we gathered to say our goodbyes to Philip ‘Ginge’  
Harrison.  

 
With his coffin suitably draped in the Union Flag, there 
were plenty of tears but also smiles of remembrance for a 
life well lived and a man well loved.  
 
The chapel was full of friends and family, many of whom 
had travelled a considerable distance.  
 
Della, his daughter, delivered a heart-warming eulogy, 
followed by more words about life growing up from Colin, 
his brother.   
 
Attending from the Squadron and the Association Wg Cdr 
Chris Owen, Wg Cdr (retired) Sean Ahearn, Sgt Angie 
Luddington, Cpl Tony Reynolds, Ian Walton, Bob Crisp, 
Terry Bryan, Kevin Foley, and Jim Cockburn.  
 
A reception at Field Place Manor followed the service 
where we were able to share stories and memories, and 
raise a glass in honour of an exceptional man.  
 

ééééééééééééééé. 

 
 

OC 600 Sqn brief to The Association members at the AGM 16 March 2019 
 

In the last 12 months the Sqn has continued to grow in line with the Future Reserves 2020 
targets. 600 Sqn is now 159 strong and expects to attest a further 24 new recruits by the 
end of 2019. 
 
Recruiting has had to pause as apart from Medical trade vacancies, most trade roles are 
full and potential recruits are being held on a waiting list.  Retention of Squadron personnel 
is good but 6 have been lost to the regular Air Force and a further two have informed the 
OC of their plans to do the same. The Sqns loss is the RAF’s gain. 
 
Operations and Contribution to defence is still significant. Following 30 mobilisations in the 
year up to March 2018, the Sqn has now fulfilled 24 call-ups in the past year and already 
have a further 12 scheduled for the next financial year. 
 
600 Sqn have supported Op Shader from Cyprus and Cpl Drake, SAC (T) Curtis and SAC 
Jaulimsing have all qualified for the Op Shader medal.  
 
During the same period 600 Sqn have mobilised to support Force elements in the 
Falklands, Musannah, Al Udeid. Minad and Oman making a very important and relevant 
contribution to the RAF output within Defence. 
 
Just as important as the overseas operations, 600 Sqn have provided much needed 
mobilised support to several UK elements: Boscombe Down, Leeming, Brize Norton, 
Odiham, Waddington, Air Command, Cranwell, Lossiemouth, Wittering, Northolt and 
Fylingdales. 
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In addition to mobilisations, support to the RAF via the use of Reserve Service days has 
been provided to: Brize Norton, Northolt, Waddington, Lossiemouth, Coningsby, Marham, 
Leeming, Spaedadam, Air Cmd, Odiham, MOD, Cranwell, JFAC Nothwood, Ramstein and 
of note Wyton where the Int Flight covers 8 weekends a year to release the regular team. 
 

Recognition 
 

In the New Year’s Honours list 2019, Sqn Ldr Bhasin was 
awarded an MBE and Flt Lt Jane Cowling became a QVRM I 
believe that is now 6 QVRM’s with links to 600 Sqn.  Also, on 
14th March SAC (T) Jonathan Rymel was Runner up for the 
Greater London RFCA - Reservist of the year award.   
 
This was quite an achievement, we are very proud of 
Jonathan who form 5,500 tri service reservists was sifted 
down to 10 for an awards panel to make the final 1st and 2nd 
choice reservists.  
Well done to all Reservist award recipients, who continue to 
excel and show they truly are ‘Twice the Citizen’. 
 

Sport 
 

The Sqn continue to participate in many sports representing the Sqn and the station at 
Fencing, Surfing, Skiing, Squash, Table tennis and motorcycling. 
 

Charity 
 
On Sat 16 March 2019 the Sqn said farewell to Sgt Gary Edgerton who can be credited for 
laying the foundations for the excellent Charity fund raising work the Sqn carries out each 
year. This year alone the Sqn raised £15,798.  
 

Future 
 
In addition to the continual support to Defence, 600 Sqn will 
once again parade the Sovereign’s Colour of the RAuxAF at 
Capel Le Ferne in July 2019.  
  
In Oct 2019, the Sqn will celebrate the 20th Anniversary of the 
Sqn Reformation and to mark the occasion the Sqn will unveil 
and dedicate a new 600 Sqn Stained Glass Window at RAF 
Northolt Chapel on Saturday 19 October 2019. 

 
600 Sqn have also been informed they will be presented with a new Standard in April 
2020.  
 
Further information will follow regarding the dedication ceremonies for the Stained glass 
window and the Standard. It is clear the Sqn continues to thrive in many areas.  The 
challenges the regular Force are facing will not go away soon, OC 600 Sqn intends to 
secure ongoing opportunities for the individuals of 600 Sqn who continue to excel and 
make a significant contribution to Defence. 
 
Words Provided by Wg Cdr Steve Duddy OC 600 Sqn 
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THE City Of London Squadron Association, Minutes of Annual General 
Meeting ï 16 March 2019, held at THE RAF Club 

 
Present: 
 
Jane Drew    President 
Shobha Earl   Chairman 
Jon Byrne   Secretary 
Ian Walton   Treasurer 
Wg Cdr Steve Duddy  OC 600 Sqn  
Sean Ahearn   Member 
Veronica Ahearn  Member 
FS Vicky Bannister   Adjt 600 Sqn and Squadron Liaison with Association 
Jo Everest   Committee Member 
Peter Harris   Events Co-ordinator 
Miri Harris   Guest 
Janet Jarvis   Member 
Angie Luddington  Membership Secretary 
Terry Lynn   Member 
Geoff Monahan  Member 
Sean Murphy   Committee Member 
Bill Oscroft   Member 
Kevin O’Shaughnessy Member 
Cpl Tony Reynolds  Member 
Lloyd Saxby   Welfare Officer 
 
Apologies were received from: Viscount Trenchard (Association Patron), James Bole, 
Richard Burford, James Cockburn, Linda Fair, Andy Gingell, Shane Guy, Sylvia Hyett, 
Kevin Foley, Wendy Mead, Sid Myers, Wg Cdr Chris Owen, Ed Partridge, Ian White,  
 

Welcoming Remarks 
The President opened the meeting at 1135 and welcomed members. She was pleased to 
see the increasing participation in Association events and the growing involvement with 
the Squadron. She commended the members of the Committee and asked that all 
members support with help and participation in events.  
 

Item 1 ï Minutes of last AGM held on 24 March 2018 
The motion that the minutes be accepted was proposed by Sean Ahearn, seconded by 
Terry Lynn, and unanimously accepted. 
 

Item 2 ï Matters Arising 
There were no maters arising. 
 

Item 3 ï Election of President 
The re-election of Jane Drew as President was proposed by Peter Harris, seconded by 
Terry Lynn, and unanimously accepted. 
 

Item 4 ï Election of Chairman 
The re-election of Shobha Earl as Chairman was proposed by Angie Luddington, 
seconded by Vicky Bannister, and unanimously accepted. It was additionally proposed by 
Jane Drew that Vicky Bannister be appointed to a new post of Deputy Chairman. This was 
seconded by Angie Luddington and unanimously accepted.  
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Item 5 ï Election of Honorary Secretary 
The election of Jonathan Byrne as Honorary Secretary was proposed by Sean Ahearn, 
seconded by Terry Lynn, and unanimously accepted.  
 

Item 6 ï Election of Honorary Treasurer 
The re-election of Ian Walton as Honorary Treasurer was proposed by Vicky Bannister, 
seconded by Angie Luddington, and unanimously accepted. 
 

Item 7 ï Election of Auditor 
The re-election of Mrs C Kempton as Auditor was proposed by Terry Lynn, seconded by 
Angie Luddington, and unanimously accepted. 
 

Item 8 ï Election of various Committee positions 
Re-election of the following Committee members was proposed by Sean Ahearn, 
seconded by Terry Lynn, and unanimously accepted: 
 
Newsletter Editor   - Andy Cameron 
Events Co-ordinator   - Peter Harris 
City of London Liaison Officer  - Chris Owen 
600 Sqn Liaison Officer  - Vicky Bannister 
Welfare Officer   - Lloyd Saxby 
Welfare Officer   - Jim Bole 
Ordinary Member   - Jo Everest 
Ordinary Member   - Sean Murphy 
 

Item 9 ï Election of new Committee Members 
The election of Angie Luddington as Membership Secretary was proposed by Jon Byrne, 
seconded by Jane Drew, and unanimously accepted.  
 
Vicky Bannister reported that she had been assured that a new Webmaster would be 
identified very soon and she would make a further announcement shortly.  
 
The election of Jules Tilley and Greg Macaree as Ordinary Members was proposed by 
Angie Luddington, seconded by Vicky Bannister, and unanimously accepted.  
 

Item 10 ï Change to Association Rules 
The amendment to Rule 12(f) to read ‘All payments shall be made by Bank Transfer or 
cheque as far as shall be practicable’ was proposed by Angie Luddington, seconded by 
Vicky Bannister, and unanimously accepted.  
 

Item 11 ï Change to Association Rule 
The proposal was to amend Rule 15(d) to allow members a vote if they cannot attend the 
meeting in person, by deleting ‘There will be no vote by proxy’ and inserting ‘Voting by 
proxy allowed’. The Secretary reported that he had received no input from members on 
this. The amendment was proposed by Jo Everest, seconded by Bill Oscroft, and 
unanimously accepted. 
 
Bill Oscroft also queried why Rule 13(a) required the AGM to be held as soon as 
practicable after 30 September, rather than after, say, 1 March. The Treasurer explained 
that although this rule reflected the end of the Association’s financial year on 30 
September (Rule 12(a)), the Central Fund’s financial year ended on 31 December. The 
practice was therefore to hold the AGM as soon as possible after both annual accounts 
had been completed, and also waiting until the worst of the winter weather was likely to 
have passed. Angie Luddington suggested that the rules be amended to explain this and 
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to require the AGM to be held as soon as possible after both sets of accounts had been 
presented and audited. This was formally proposed by Ian Walton, seconded by Janet 
Jarvis, and unanimously accepted.  
 

Item 12 ï Donation towards a new 600 Squadron stained glass window at 
RAF Northolt chapel 
Wg Cdr Duddy reported that a stained-glass window had been commissioned by the 
Squadron for a blank window in the chapel at RAF Northolt. This window could be 
removed and relocated if ever necessary. He would know on 24 March whether full 
funding would be available from other sources, if not, a donation from the Association of 
about £500 would be requested.  
 
If a donation was not necessary, he suggested that the Association might consider making 
a financial contribution towards an event on the unveiling day. Vicky Bannister said that 
this was to be on Saturday 19 or Sunday 20 October 2019. 
 
Kevin O’Shaughnessy, as Treasurer of the Central Fund, suggested that this might be a 
matter for the Central Fund. The Chairman said the matter would be discussed with the 
Committee at the next meeting, and a piece about the window is published in the March 
2019 Association Newsletter.  
 

Item 13 ï Accounts and balance sheet for the year ended 30 September 2018 
The Treasurer presented the accounts, pointing out that income had increased over the 
year, in the most part from annual membership subscriptions, donations, and royalties 
from sales of Hans Onderwater’s book Gentlemen in Blue ï 600 Squadron. The last of five 
yearly donations of £1,000 from an anonymous donor referred to as ‘Caspar’ had been 
received. Kevin O’Shaughnessy suggested a letter should be sent to ‘Caspar’ thanking 
him for his generous donations, the President will contact him. 
 
Expenditure had increased slightly, with more spent on postage as a result of the larger 
newsletter. There had been a deficit of £141 on the 2018 AGM, due to two guests being 
invited and the Association funding tea and coffee at the meeting. Tea and coffee were 
now included in the cost of the meal paid by attenders. Miscellaneous expenditure 
included adjustments to the pike of the Collett Standard and flowers and mince pies at the 
remembrance ceremony at Mill Hill.  
 
The acceptance of the accounts was proposed by Sean Murphy, seconded by Kevin 
O’Shaughnessy and unanimously accepted. 
  

Item 14 ï Report on the Central Fund 
Kevin O’Shaughnessy presented the accounts of the City of London Squadron Central 
Fund. He reminded members that small donations can be made to the fund by making 
online purchases through the Amazon Smile website. So far this year £5 had been 
received.  
 
Kevin pointed out that the fund had earned just over £1,200 on interest over the year with 
no expenditure on welfare or donations. He reminded the trustees that their remit was to 
spend money on good causes.  
 
The acceptance of the Central Fund accounts was proposed by Janet Jarvis, seconded by 
Peter Harris, and unanimously accepted.  
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Item 15 ï Notification of Events 
The Events Co-ordinator reminded members of forthcoming events: 
 

7 April 2019 – St Clement Danes service to commemorate the formation of the 
RAF (list now closed). 
 
2 ï 6 May 2019 – 600 Sqn Visit to Dutch Cemeteries. 
 
12 May 2019 – Annual Service of Homage St Bartholomew the Great Church. 
 
2 ï 9 June 2019 – Normandy Veterans Tour (list closed). 
 
2 June 2019 - The Federation of London Old Comrades Associations (FLOCAS) 
Parade.  
 
Early June 2019 (Date TBC) Armed Forces Day various Flag Raising events. 
 
15 September 2019 – 79th Battle of Britain Service at Westminster Abbey. 
 
18 October 2019 – Butchers’ All Ranks Dinner. Awaiting confirmation from 600 
Sqn that the Butchers’ Hall will be back in use and available by Oct 19.  

 
The President encouraged those present to attend as many of these events as possible 
and encourage other members to attend. Full details are in the Forthcoming Events list 
previously circulated.  
 

Item 16 ï Any Oher Business 
Janet Jarvis asked whether members had been notified of the death of ‘Ginge’ Harrison. 
News had been sent to members of his and other deaths reported to the Association in 
recent months via email and also via the post. The Chairman said that notification of the 
deaths of members over the previous year could be reported at future AGMs in 
remembrance of our former comrades. 
 
The Chairman reported that Mike Morgan had requested that ‘The Old Focke’ trophy that 
he had presented to the Association for an annual Squadron v. Association sports event 
be returned to him as only one such event had been held since he donated it.  
 
In discussion, it was agreed that an annual sport event might not be practical, but that a 
quiz night might be held as an alternative event. The Adjt would investigate arranging this 
and an alternative trophy would be identified. Janet Jarvis said there was something that 
might be suitable in the 1 MHU collection.  
Peter Harris proposed that Mike’s trophy be returned to him, seconded by Jon Byrne, and 
unanimously accepted.  
 
The Chairman thanked Tony Reynolds, who has stepped down as standard bearer, for his 
sterling service on behalf of the Association. It is hoped that Tony will continue to be an 
active member and act as a Standard Bearer on ceremonial occasions.  
 
There being no further business, the meeting was closed at 1225. 
 
Jonathan Byrne 
Honorary Secretary 
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Stained glass window - RAF Northolt Church 
 

Dear Association Members,  
 
I have the pleasure of arranging for the Church at RAF Northolt to have a Stained Glass 
Window dedicated to 600 Sqn in 2019, on the occasion of the 20th Anniversary since the 
Sqn was reformed at RAF Northolt in 1999. 
 
The artist selected to undertake the work has completed many pieces like this for RAF 
Stations including examples already placed in the Northolt Church. I am very pleased with 
the design drafts I have seen so far and anticipate approval from the Chaplaincy branch in 
April 2019 with production to start soon afterwards. The window will most likely feature 
both Sqn crests and take inspiration from the 600 Sqn aircraft markings as well as listing 
all of our Battle Honours. The window will be dedicated on Saturday the 19th of October 
2019.  
 
The cost of the window is expected to be around £3500, the 600 Sqn fund and the 
Association Funds will be requested to considering providing some funding towards the 
cost and I am also looking for sponsors, with all donations gratefully received no matter the 
amount. If any members would be willing to support fundraising or make a donation 
towards this installation please contact me via email and I will get back to you with further 
information:  
 
Flt Lt Richard Needham - richard2106@icloud.com 
Or donations can be made to the Association Treasurer who will co-ordinate 
members contributions. 
 
Bank Transfer or cheque payments: 

¶ Electronic payments may be made to Lloyds Bank, Camberley  
Sort code 30-91-53 and Account No: 03346960  
The City of London Squadron Association Reference: ‘Stained Glass Window’ 

 

¶ Cheque - payable to 'The City of London Squadron Association'.   
Please write on back ‘Stained Glass Window’ Send to Ian Walton: 
 
6 Amberstone Close, Hastings, Sussex, TN34 2BE 

 
ééééééééééééé 

 
Letter from Geoff Monahan 
 
Dear Andy, 
 
Thanks for my copy of the “600” newsletter. 
 
Your article on 601 Squadron revived some memories.  I served with them from January 
1954 to disbandment 10 March 1957. 
 
I well remember HRH Prince Phillip’s visits.  On one occasion, I and a colleague were 
belting 20mm canon shells using a rubber hammer as necessary, when HRH appeared in 
the doorway, “What are you trying to do, blow us up?” he said! 
 

mailto:richard2106@icloud.com
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The summer camp at Wunstorf was marred by the loss of a resident Squadrons Venom.  
The Pilot experienced a “flame out”. Was told to turn out, but checked to try and get back.  
Sadly he stalled on final approach, crashing at the runway threshold.  So new….. 
 
I witnessed Flt. Lt. Bryants mishap in 1954 at Takali.  We watched in amazement as he 
took off and the nose wheel did not!  A beautiful landing ensued. 
 
At the risk of boring you, the aerobatic team went onto other things.  Peter Vanneck 
became Lord Mayor of London in I believe 1977.  Desmond Norman with John Brittan 
designed the Brittan Norman Islander (some still flying today!) XX was also renowned for 
executing outside XXX in the meteor 8. 
 
Dennis Shrosbee went on to be a Captain with BA & Virgin Atlantic. 
 
The last thing, the reason for the sudden order to cease all Auxiliary flying was triggered 
by an Auxiliary Pilot, from a Filton unit, trying to fly under the Clifton Suspension Bridge, as 
a form of protest at disbandment.  He failed! 
 
(Editor - The last known fixed-wing flight beneath the Bridge was in 1957 when Flying 
Officer Crossley of 501 Squadron, R.A.F. flew a Vampire Jet at 450 mph from east to west 
under the Bridge (in spite of a ban against such escapades and against all safety 
regulations!). He crashed into the cliffs on the Leigh Woods (south) side and was killed 
instantly.) 
 
Sincerely 
Geoff Monohan 
 

éééééééééé. 
 
 

Association AGM, Badge Presentation and Annual Lunch at the RAF Club 
Piccadilly - by Shobha Earl 
 
 
 

The AGM of the City Of London Squadron Association was 
held on 16th March 2019.  
It was super to catch up with familiar faces and meet some 
new friends of the Association in the fabulous setting of the 
Presidents Room of the RAF Club.  18 members were in 
attendance including OC 600 Sqn and the Sqn Adjutant.  
The AGM started at 11:30 and was concluded in a timely 
manner as we were scheduled to conduct the official 
presentation of the newly commissioned ‘Moon and Sword’ 
badge.  
The minutes of the AGM are included in this newsletter for 
those who wish to familiarise themselves with the items 
covered. 
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Presentation of the New Badge  
 
The RAF Club had very kindly placed the 
current Sqn badge and the new badge side by 
side in the Victoria Bar to allow members a 
photo opportunity before the Badges are hung 
again on the corridor walls outside the 
Presidents room.  
OC 600 Sqn – Wg Cdr Steve Duddy along 
with the Association President – Sqn Ldr Jane 
Drew (Ret) both spoke a few words about the 
badge and the pleasure to be able to present 
this new badge to the RAF Club Arts Trustee 
– Sqn Ldr James Poynton.  

 

Annual Lunch   
 

The Annual lunch was attended by 21 
members and guests, including 2 
previous OC 600 Sqn – Wg Cdrs Terry 
Lynn & Sean Ahearn and the previous 
Association President Sqn Ldr Kevin 
O’Shaughnessy.  The RAF Club, as 
always provided an excellent venue and 
a delicious menu as well as time for 
members to catch up with one another.  
Other recent gatherings have in the main 
been sad occasions, saying farewell to 
colleagues who have departed, ‘gone but 
not forgottenô.  
Wg Cdr Steve Duddy updated those present about the activities 600 Sqn has been 
involved in over the past 12 months and a summary of his brief is covered in this 
newsletter. 
The RAF Club have recently commissioned a window in memory of the Women of the 
Royal Air Force and our very own Association Ladies who have served and continue to 
serve took the opportunity for a group photo by the artwork. 
 

Numbers attending the AGM and 
Lunch this year were slightly higher 
than last year, we hope this trend will 
continue as the location is second to 
none and the Club will cater for all 
dining preferences if the menu 
chosen for the event does not suit 
everyone.  So if you have never 
attended this event before, please do 
consider attendance in 2020 it would 
be fabulous to meet up with even 
more old friends.  There are also 
other events open to members 
throughout the year, hope you can 
make one or two of them, please 

check the Events List for more detailed information and Keep in touch. 
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George Ambrose, First Baron Lloyd, Hon Air Commodore of No.600 
(City of London) Squadron, 1937 - 1941.1 

 
George Ambrose Lloyd was born on 19th 
September 1879 at Oulton Hall, near 
Solihull, Warwickshire, to Sampson 
Samuel Lloyd (1846 - 1899) and his wife, 
Jean Emelia Lloyd (d. 1899). The Lloyd 
family were of Welsh descent, with his 
grandfather’s being directors of Lloyds 
Bank. George Lloyd, the third son and the 
youngest of six children, was educated at 
home until 1891, before moving to Eton 
College and then to Trinity College, 
Cambridge, to read history and cox the 
crew that won the 1899 and 1900 
University Boat Races. The death of his 
parents in 1899 unsettled George and he 
left Cambridge without completing his 
degree to travel in India. In India young 
Lloyd discovered a fascination for the East 
and a love of the wilderness. These 
combined to give him a strong sense of 
purpose and the ideals of British 
Imperialism - he was an admirer of Lord 
Curzon the Viceroy and of Joseph 
Chamberlain, who he adopted as a role 
model. 

 
     Sir George Lloyd when Govenor of Bombay. 

 
Returning the Britain Lloyd worked in the family firm of steel tube manufacturers, Lloyd & 
Lloyd, but his private income of £2,000 per annum and his desire to gain expert knowledge 
of imperial and foreign affairs, served to secure him a post of Honorary Attaché at the 
British Embassy in Constantinople in 1905. Here he worked with Aubrey Herbert, a friend, 
and Mark Sykes, who would later make a name for himself as the co-author of the 
infamous 1916 Sykes-Picot Agreement that carved up Arabia after the First World War. 
After travelling extensively across the Ottoman Empire, at some cost to his stomach, Lloyd 
submitted a well received 249-page report on trade in the Persian Gulf in 1908. He was a 
frequent visitor to Turkey and wrote articles for The Times concerning the Young Turks 
Revolution of 1908. 
George Lloyd entered the House of Commons in January 1910 as the Liberal (later 
Conservative) member for West Staffordshire, where he spoke regularly on Imperial 
matters. Having arrived in Westminster he found he did not particularly like it and 
considered resigning and moving to Africa, but to the surprise of his friends, given his 
disregard for women, he married Blanche Isabella Lascelles (1880 - 1969), a maid of 
honour to Queen Alexandra. They had one son, David, who was born in September 1912. 
Nevertheless, Lloyd’s preference for men did not appear change after his marriage to 
Blanche. 
 
On the outbreak of war in August 1914, Lloyd joined other MPs in lobbying the 
Conservative Government to declare war on Germany. By this time he held a commission 
in the Warwickshire Yeomanry and yearned to join the fight on the Western Front, but his 

                                                 
1 The account of Baron Lloyd's life is taken from his entry in the Oxford Dictionary of National Biography 

and Hans Onderwater’s Gentlemen in Blue. 
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grasp of Turkish and his knowledge of the country saw him posted to the Intelligence Staff 
of the General Staff in Egypt, with whom he spent a frustrating time during the Gallipoli 
Campaign. He was later posted to Petrograd in a bid to improve Anglo-Russian military 
liaison and then to Basrah to improve his knowledge of commerce in the Persian Gulf. 
Finally, he moved to Mecca to help in the planning of the Arab Revolt against the Turks in 
June 1916, before returning to Cairo to join the Arab Bureau in 1917, as a supporter of the 
Arab’s aspirations for independence. 
 
Captain Lloyd returned to London in January 1918 to serve as the secretary to the British 
Delegation to the Financial Committee of the Inter-Allied War Council, where he was to 
renew his political contacts, particularly with Austin Chamberlain and Edward Wood (later 
Lord Halifax). Lloyd did not return to the House of Commons, but instead sort a position in 
imperial administration. Having been awarded a knighthood and secured a post as the 
Govenor of the Bombay Presidency, Sir George Lloyd moved to India in December 1918, 
to take up his duties. 
 
As Governor of Bombay, which comprised the land along the western coast of India 
between Karachi (now a part of Pakistan) and Goa, Sir George immediately made his 
mark by dealing quickly with a number of strikes, before turning his mind to addressing the 
Montagu-Chelmsford Reforms of 1919 that were intended to give Indians a modest form of 
self-government. Although sympathetic to the concessions proposed by the British 
Government, Sir George swiftly assessed the Indians as ‘unfit for self-government until 
equal to white men in character, education and standard of life’. At that time Bombay was 
a hotbed of Indian Nationalism, which presented Sir George with a number of public order 
issues. However, these were dealt with by a combination of firm order and discretion, 
culminating in the arrest and imprisonment in 1921 of Mohandas Gandhi for sedition - he 
got six years! 
 
Sir George did, however, have a gentler side as Governor. He was ‘horrified’ at the state of 
Bombay’s overcrowded slums and instituted the Back Bay Land Reclaimation Scheme to 
make room for an additional 250,000 people. He then turned his hand to the building of the 
Sukkur Barrage to provide irrigation for some six million acres of Sind Province - 
something that had been under consideration for sixty years, but it took Sir George’s 
energy to turn it into reality between 1923 and 1935. These aspects of his Imperial 
administration showed Sir George’s ability to ‘excell’ in practical management, which were 
based on dealings with those ‘at the top’ and the men on the spot. His Anglo-Catholic 
upbringing also left him with an ‘onerous obligation to fight for the right on every occasion’. 
 
Leaving India in 1924 at the end of his term as Governor, he departed the country with a 
reputation for ‘brusque efficiency’ and returned to Britain to become a member of the Privy 
Council. With no job prospects on the election of a Labour Government in 1924, Sir 
George accepted working directorships of Lloyds Bank and Shell Oil. He was returned to 
Parliament in October 1924, following a vacancy at Eastbourne, a post he agreed to fill on 
the understanding that a future Conservative government would find him appointment 
abroad. In October of the following year he was raised to the peerage as the First Baron 
Lloyd of Dolobran (the family ancestral home at Meiford, Montgomeryshire) and sent to the 
Middle East as the High Commissioner for Egypt and the Sudan. 
 
At that time (1925) Egypt was technically an independent state, having been granted 
independence in 1922, but Britain retained ‘supremacy’ with respect to four ‘reserved 
points’, namely, the Suez Canal, defence, foreign affairs and the Sudan, all of which were 
backed-up by a military presence. Further, in light of this arrangement, the High 
Commissioner was technically a diplomat and not an imperial colonial administrator and 
was required to keep out of domestic Egyptian politics. 
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Lloyd did not agree with the granting of independence to Egypt, as did others in 
Parliament, and disapproved of the arrangement whereby Britain had ‘power without 
authority’ and ‘responsibility without control’. Supported in his views by Winston Churchill 
and others, Lloyd sought to overcome the cautious policies of the Foreign Secretary, 
Austen Chamberlain, and provide a good administration. Matters worsen in 1927, when 
Chamberlain opened negotiations with the Egyptian Prime Minister on a treaty between 
the two countries, without informing Lloyd, who was of the view that it was impossible to 
seek the confirmation of Britain’s right in the face of an ‘obdurate’ Egyptian Parliament. 
And he was right. Eight months later the treaty was rejected. Suspected by the Foreign 
Secretary and senior civil servants in the Foreign Office of undermining the project, Lloyd 
only survived due to the support of the Cabinet. However, following Labour’s victory at the 
1929 and the appointment of Arthur Henderson as Foreign Secretary, Lloyd was recalled 
and forced to resign. Thereafter becoming a Tory Rebel. 
 
Now viewed as a ‘maverick’ Lloyd became embroiled in pressure-group politics and as 
President of the Navy League he argued strenuously for rearmament and the debunking of 
the League of Nations. As Chairman of the Empire Economic Union he continued to 
oppose self-government for India and formed the India Defence League in 1933. His 
critiscm of the National Government under Ramsey MacDonald (1931 - 1935) knew few 
bounds, against which he gave some thirty to forty speeches each year. Unfortunately, 
because of his long service overseas he was now outside national politics and (as he saw 
it) the continued drift to the left of the Conservative Party. 
 
Outside politics Lloyd had directorships of the International Wagon Lits Company and the 
British South African Company, which provided him with a steady income to support a 
grand home in Portman Square, a sports car, a yacht and in 1935 a house for his wife at 
Offley, near Hitchen in Hertfordshire. He also became closer to his son, David. In 1929, at 
the age of fifty-four, he learned to fly, which stood him in good stead in 1937, when he 
became 600 Squadron’s third Hon Air Commodore on 11th August. As with everything, 
Lloyd threw himself into his new appointment and trained to qualify as a military pilot by 
going solo in a Demon in April 1938. In 1939 he flew dual in a Blenheim and received 
instruction in night-fighting. At Christmas 1939, he organised an all-ranks Christmas Party 
at Manston, followed by an ‘all-star’ concert. 
 
Lord Lloyd returned to public service in July 1937, when he was appointed to the 
chairmanship of the British Council, whose range of activities and funding he doubled and 
redoubled to safeguard its independence to win the recognition of its role in cultural 
propaganda. In his role as Chairman of the British Council, Lloyd characterised German 
totalitarianism as abhorrent and when Churchill assumed the Premiership on 11th May 
1940, he was roving Europe as an ambassador, using the Council as a pretext. He 
returned to London, where Churchill appointed him Secretary of State for the Colonies, 
before sending him to Bordeaux in June to make a final appeal to the French to fight on. 
During that period the fate of France’s North African Colonies demanded a great deal of 
his time. 
 
At his own prompting Lord Lloyd took over the leadership of the House of Lords on 7th 
January 1941, but was forced to ask for a few days rest as it was believed he had German 
measles. It later transpired his illness was myeloma, an uncommon form of leukaemia, for 
which he was admitted to a clinic in Marylebone and died there on 4th February. George 
Ambrose Lloyd, First Baron Lloyd of Dolobran, GCSI, GCIE, DSO, was buried in the 
village graveyard at St Ippollitts, Hertfordshire. 

 
Ian White. (Acknowledgements: Mrs Emma Etteridge for her assistance in researching Lord Lloydôs 
biography). 
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Visit To Dutch Cemeteries With 600 Sqn 2- 6 May 19 

 
Kevin O’Shaughnessy will be going to Holland this year in company with the detachment 
from 600 Sqn, but travelling independently. This visit coincides with the Dutch Liberation 
Day – 4 May where the Association will lay a wreath.  More Association representation 
would be welcome but the visit must be self - funded. 

Kevin will be travelling in his personal vehicle and has kindly offered if anybody wants to 

travel with him to save costs, there will be plenty of room for one or two passengers and 

their luggage.  He is booked on the same ferry as the Sqn travelling, overnight Thurs 2nd / 

Fri 3rd May, Harwich to Hook of Holland.  Kevin will be staying in the Novotel Rotterdam 

Brainpark Hotel, within ½ mile of the Marine Barracks where the Sqn contingent will be 

staying in dormitory style shared rooms.  Shobha Earl is also attending with 600 Sqn but 

has made arrangements directly with the Sqn to travel with and stay in the Marine 

barracks.  It may be possible for any other Assn reps to arrange accommodation in the 

barracks or arrange their own accommodation as Kevin has done and would also need to 

book their own cabin on the ferry.  Travel to the various locations in Holland would also be 

with Kevin in his car, and he would anticipate sharing the cost of petrol equally between 

him and any other passenger(s). 

 

For any direct communications with the Sqn re Holland, the ProjO is Fg Off Hassan Baig 

on mirza.baig101@mod.gov.uk 

 
To contact Kevin O’Shaughnessy or Shobha Earl please email the Association and your 
mail will be forwarded and they will get back to you 600sqnassociation@gmail.com 
 

éééééééééééééé 
 

Petition Parliament: Immunity for soldiers who worked in Northern Ireland 

Do not prosecute the military for its work in Northern Ireland. Our military should be 

excused all criminal investigations after a period of time.  My local MP (Aldershot 

Constituency) Leo Docherty is leading on this and it would be good if this email could be 

circulated to 600 Squadron Association members. Can you help please? 

Below is a message from the Leader of Rushmoor Borough Council 

“Leo quite rightly has called for prosecutions against soldiers that have served in Ulster not 

to be pursued. I support this call. Not to excuse or protect soldiers, but to ensure there is 

equality and justice in the aftermath of the very understated Ulster “troubles”. We have 

rightly apologised (David Cameron) for Bloody Sunday and the awful way it was dealt with 

by the military. We have given immunity to terrorists that committed horrendous crimes 

against the military and also many innocent civilians. I think this is right. We now need 

forgiveness and healing not retaliation and retribution. 

 

Association members are invited to consider signing the petition if not already done so. It 

would be fantastic if we could all sign it, but this is a matter for your conscience.  

 
https://petition.parliament.uk/petitions/243947 
 
 

mailto:mirza.baig101@mod.gov.uk
mailto:600sqnassociation@gmail.com
https://petition.parliament.uk/petitions/243947
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Aircraft of the London Auxillaries - No.13 Gloster Meteor T.7 by Ian White 
 
History & Origins 

 

 
 

The Meteor Trainer prototype, G-AKPK, based on the company owned Meteor F.4, G-AIDC. Fitted with a 
new forward fuselage to accommodate the second seat and finished in bright red overall, G-AKPK flew for 
the first time on 19th March 1948 with Bill Waterton at the controls (Gloster). 

 
The Gloster Company were keen to take advantage of the sales opportunities presented 
by the dearth of modern jet-aircraft in post-war Europe. However, Her Majesty’s 
Government proved reluctant to assist in a ‘sales opportunity’ and so, in January 1947, the 
Company took the decision to go it alone with Rolls-Royce (R-R) and undertake a tour of 
Belgium, Denmark, Sweden and Norway, beginning on 14th April. The Ministry of Supply 
(MoS) were persuaded to part with a short span Meteor F.4 off the Brockworth production 
line for the duration of the tour. Following work to install an extra fuel tank in the 
ammunition bay, the ‘Private Venture’ Meteor was painted bright red overall and registered 
G-AIDC. 
 
Flown by Gloster test pilot, Squadron Leader Digby Coates-Preedy, G-AIDC undertook a 
number of successful demonstration flights in Holland, Denmark and Sweden before 
moving on to Brussels Airport, Belgium, on 4th May. Thus far the tour had been declared a 
‘great success’, but things were set to change. The following day Cotes-Preedy gave his 
usual ‘impeccable’ display before handing over to a group of Belgian pilots for them to 
carry out an assessment of the aircraft. Unfortunately, with one of the Belgian pilots on 
board, one leg of the undercarriage fell down which the Belgian pilot managed to counter, 
but the offending wheel collapsed on landing and the aircraft was written-off. 
 
While the Private Venture tour did raise orders from Belgium, Denmark and the 
Netherlands, the Company decided that foreign pilots would not fly the Meteor unless they 
were supervised by a test pilot in a two-seat aircraft. Hence the need for a two-seat 
version. Work on the aircraft - another private venture - began based around the Meteor 
Mk.4 with a new forward fuselage to accommodate the second crew member. Gloster’s 
Experimental Department refurbished the wings, rear fuselage and tail of G-AIDC, and 
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attached them to the new forward fuselage section. As the Gloster G.43 Meteor Trainer, 
registered G-AKPK, and finished in bright red, the aircraft flew for the first time from 
Morton Valance on 19th March 1948, with Chief Test Pilot, Bill Waterton, at the controls. 

 
Meteor T.Mk.7 

 
The Air Ministry showed an immediate interest in the Meteor Trainer, whose performance 
was regarded as ‘impressive’, and required little on their part other than to raise 
Specification T.1/47 dated 16th May 1947 around the G.43 airframe. Given the designation 
T.Mk.7 by the Ministry, the trainer was 30-inches longer than the F.4, while employing all 
its other sub-assembles excepting for the new front fuselage. The introduction of the new 
fuselage, its second seat and a heavily framed canopy enabled several hundred pounds of 
ballast to be removed and be replaced by an additional fuel tank. The T.7 was also 
capable of carrying the fighter’s 180 gallon ventral fuel tank and a further 200 gallons in 
the underwing tanks. Power was provided by two R-R Derwent Mk.5 engines rated at 
3,500-lb st, with these being replaced later by Derwent 8s, also of 3,500-lb st. There was 
no provision for armament. Later modifications included the fitting of the square E.1/44 tail 
assembly taken from the Meteor F.8. It should be noted that a number of T.7s were built 
from modified F.4 airframes, while others were built from scratch on the assembly lines. 
 
An order for eighty aircraft (VW410 - VW489) was received in 1947, with VW410 making 
its first flight on 26th October 1948. The first unit to receive the T.7 was No.203 Advanced 
Flying School (AFS) at Driffield, which was specially formed on 1st September 1949 solely 
for the purpose of training student jet pilots, with the first course beginning later that 
month. This lasted from fourteen to eighteen weeks and included four hours of dual 
instruction and the student’s first solo. This form of training lasted until 1954, when the 
Provost/Vampire scheme was introduced and the AFS’ were disbanded. 

 

 
 

Meteor T.Mk.7 of the early production standard with the F.4 tail and rudder. Note the heavily frame cockpit 
canopy with the second (instructors) seat (the late Mike Keep). 

 
Service with 600 Squadron 

 
Prior to re-equipping with Meteor F.4s, 600 Squadron at Biggin Hill received T.7 WA665 on 
9th March 1950 and WA671 on 12th of the following month, with which to begin its jet 
conversion from the Spitfire Mks.21 and 22. However, these two aircraft did not stay long 
with the Squadron before they were transferred to 608 Squadron and replaced by WA696 
on 3rd August 1950 and WA723 on 20th November. Hard on the heels of the T.7s, the first 
F.4s were delivered on 16th March. These two aircraft formed the Squadron’s 
establishment for the T.7 and remained with it until 1954, by which time it had received 
Meteor F.8s (from 22nd October 1951). Following the disbandment notice for the Royal 
Auxiliary Air Force (RAuxAF) in January 1957, 600 Squadron’s establishment stood at 
eleven F.8s and three T.7s (serial numbers not known), which were quickly ferried away to 
No.12 Maintenance Unit (MU), Kilbridge, by 18th February. 
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It is known the following Meteor T.7s served with 600 Squadron: 
 
WA665, WA671, WA696 & WA723. 
 
Service with 601 Squadron 

 
601 Squadron served alongside 604 at Northweald and received their first Vampire F.3 on 
18th November 1949. The conversion process began earlier on 6th September, when a 
pair of T.7s (one of which had the appropriate serial number ‘WA601’) were made 
available at West Malling, Kent, while North Weald’s runway was under repair, and 
continued at North Weald when the runway repairs permitted. It appears the repairs were 
delayed into January 1950, leaving a shorter take-off and landing area. The shorter 
runway was particularly difficult for the Meteor T.7 depending on the wind strength and 
direction and were hardly ideal for pilot training! Nevertheless, the Squadron’s conversion 
was completed and its Spitfires had departed by the end of January. 

The Vampire’s replacement with Meteor F.8s began in August 1952, using the 
Squadron’s T.7s for conversion and these remained on charge until 601 was disbanded on 
10th March 1957. 
 
It is known that Meteor T.7 WA601 served with 601 Squadron. 
 
Service with 604 Squadron 

 
604 Squadron’s history with the Vampire was similar to that of 601. They too received their 
first Vampire on 18th November 1949 and used the same two Meteor T.7s for pilot 
conversion at West Malling and North Weald. Like 601, 604 Squadron received Meteor 
F.8s in August 1952, but unlike 601, 604 lost one of its T.7s on 3rd April 1954. That day 
604’s T.7, WL462, was at the beginning of a controlled descent into North Weald when it 
was struck by the No.2 of a pair of Meteor F.8s from 111 Squadron, who were also 
resident at North Weald. The Squadron’s Training Officer, Flight Lieutenant E.J.R.Downes, 
escaped by parachute and landed safely, while Flying Officer Austin delayed his escape 
and was killed. The 111 Squadron Meteor, WL128, also crashed, but its pilot, Flying 
Officer W.J.Elles-Hill, ejected. The wreck of WL462 came to earth at Blackmore, Essex, 
while that of WL128 crashed at Chipping Ongar, Essex. The Squadron continued to 
operate a pair of T.7s until its disbandment on 10th March 1957. 

 
It is known that Meteor T.7 WL462 served with 604 Squadron. 
 
It should be noted that when the three Squadrons were deployed abroad on Summer 
Camp their respective T.7s were deployed alongside their Meteors and Vampire and used 
for target towing. On overseas flights the T.7s had their wing fuel tanks installed. 
 
The Meteor T.7 had the following dimensions, weights and performance: 
 

Description: Two-seat advanced jet trainer of all metal construction. 

Manufacturer:  Gloster Aircraft Co Ltd, Hucclecote, Gloucester. 

Power Plant: Two 3,500-lb st R-R Derwent Mk.8 turbo-jet engines. 

Dimensions: Span 37ft 2ins. Length 43ft 6ins. Height, 13ft 8ins. Wing area 350 sq ft. 

Weights: Empty, 10,540-lb. Loaded (clean), 14,230-lb. 

Performance: 590 mph at 10,000 ft. Initial rate-of-climb, 7,600 ft/min. Time to 30,000 ft, 
5.6 mins. Maximum Range, 450 miles or 750 miles with auxiliary wing 
tanks. Service ceiling 45,000 ft. 

Armament: None. 

Radar None. 
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The author would wish to acknowledge the work of Tony Buttler and Roger Lindsay in the 
preparation of this article. 

 
 

…………………………………. 
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Editors Footnote 
 
A reminder.  This is YOUR newsletter, and I hope you will both enjoy reading it, and find the content 
interesting.  I would of course welcome your feedback.   
 
The newsletter depends largely on YOUR contributions.  Please forward any & all contributions to me 
(no matter how small).  Photographs, articles, memories, funny stories etc. – all welcome and 
appreciated, especially from our older members who may like to share memories, thoughts records, 
pictures etc. that they may wish to share with our younger members of perhaps your War time 
experiences? 
 
I will endeavour to use all material provided albeit I reserve the right to edit as required.  Please also 
note that I may not use your material in the current newsletter period but may hold it back for a later 
issue. 
 
If anyone ever spots an innocent faux-pas or technical inaccuracy, please do let me know so I can 
correct it. 
  
Please send your material via the contact information below. If you require any originals returned, 
copies and will be taken and sent back, although please ensure you provide your name & address.  If 
you wish to kindly donate any material to the archive, please do specify this and it will of course be 
very gratefully received! 
 
If at all possible, electronic copies are preferred either by email or disc.  Please where possible save 
your file to word format as it makes it quicker and easier for me to simply format and insert.   
 
Hand written or typed are fine too! 
 
And one final reminder – can I please ask that those of you who have e-mail drop me a quick contact 
message with your name so that I can keep our records up to date. 
  
Remember all members on email will be sent an electronic copy of the Newsletters now instead of a 
paper copy – unless specifically request otherwise! J  The objective is for you to receive the 
newsletter faster and at the same time save the Association money in printing, paper, envelopes and 
postage.   
 
And finally, if anyone has any photos or records specific to the Bristol’s Blenheim & Beaufighter, I 
would be very grateful for a copy.  The records would be primarily for the archive, but also for my own 
personal interest. 
 
Andy 
 

Newsletter contact; 
 
Andy Cameron 
53 Telford Crescent 
Woodley 
Reading 
Berkshire 
RG5 4QT 
Email; andyandjulie.cameron@btopenworld.com 
Tel; 07732 228048 
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THE ASSOCIATION OF THE CITY OF LONDON SQUADRON 
 

FORTHCOMING EVENTS 2019 
 

SUNDAY  
7 APRIL 2019 

 

Service to Commemorate the Formation of the Royal Air Force -  

Applications for Tickets usually via the RAF Ceremonial Office. List now closed. 
 

2-6 MAY 2019 
 

600 Sqn Visit to Dutch Cemeteries –  

Coincides with the Dutch Liberation Day 4 May. Association wreath to be laid. 
Association Members welcome to attend with 600 Sqn but visit must be self-funded. 

SUNDAY 
12 MAY 19 

 

The Annual Service of Homage -   

This event commemorates the biggest loss for the Squadron during WWII. Arrive 1030, 
Service held at 1045, Matins at 1100-1215.  
Inform Peter if you wish to attend, he will send out further details.  
Association Standard on Parade-Volunteer required. 

SUNDAY  

2 JUNE 2019 

The Federation of London Old Comrades Associations (FLOCAS) Parade ï 

The 85th anniversary of FLOCAs formation. Parade with the Band of the HAC. 
Parade commences at 1030, arrive no later than 1015. Association wreath to be laid. 
Lunch is available after the Parade and costs approx. £20-25.   
Inform Peter if you wish to attend, he will send out further details.  
Association Standard on Parade - Volunteer required.  

TO BE 

CONFIRMED  

JUNE 2019 

Armed Forces Flag Raising events -  

Various events in the week leading up to Armed Forces Day. Inform Peter if you wish to 
be sent further information for confirmed dates and times once received. 
Association Standard on Parade - Volunteer required. 

13 JUNE 2019 601 Sqn - 1st Annual Reception ï RAF Museum Hendon 

All ex 601 Sqn members are invited to attend the first Annual reception; guests may 
accompany you at a cost of £35 a head. If you wish to lodge your details with 601 Sqn 

and /or attend please inform Wg Cdr John Chappell john.chappell790@mod.gov.uk  
Postal replies: Wg Cdr John Chappell MBE AE VR ExO 601 Sqn, Air Staff – Strategy 7, 
Ministry Of Defence, Level 5, Zone 1, Main Building, Whitehall, LONDON SW1A 2HB 

TO BE 

CONFIRMED 

MID AUGUST 

2019  

An Informal ceremony to mark the Battle of Britain.  Planned each year at the National 

Memorial Alrewas (NMA). Anyone who wishes to attend arrives 0930-1000, the 
commemoration and service takes place at the RAuxAF Memorial, after which the 
dedication of memorial stones and laying of wreaths and flowers takes place. 
Associations, Veterans and guests are welcome to attend but the event is self-funded. 

SUNDAY 

15 SEPTEMBER 

2019 

79th Battle of Britain Service at Westminster Abbey -. 

Applications for Tickets direct to the RAF Ceremonial Office, RAF Northolt, West End 
Road, Ruislip, Middx HA4 6NG.  Provide your full names, date of birth and address, plus a 
driving licence or passport number for security verification at the event. 

FRIDAY  

18 OCTOBER 

2019 

 

600 Squadronôs Annual All Ranks óButchersô Dinner ï Butchers Hall (TBC) 

Timings and Costs to follow with further instructions.  We anticipate the event to be back 
at the Butchers Hall and will confirm as soon as we are told. Association members are 
welcome to attend and places are allocated to Association members only, however,   
if the event is undersubscribed and spare places available then guests may be allowed. 
Inform Peter if you wish to attend and he will provide further details. 

FRIDAY 

8 NOVEMBER 

15.00 HRS 

 

A Dutch Service of Remembrance Mill Hill Cemetery - 

Our friends from the Netherlands, Wapenbroeders, veterans, friends and family attend 
along with the Military attaché from the Dutch Embassy in London. The Service 
commences at 1500 followed by wreath laying. Mulled wine, refreshments and mince pies 
provided for those who wish to stay and chat with the visitors. 
Association Standard on Parade and Association wreath to be laid. 

SATURDAY 

9 NOVEMBER 

1100 HRS 

The Lord Mayors Parade takes place in the City and 600 Sqn will march in the parade. 
The Association and 600 Sqn (Collett) Standards on parade.  
Association Standard on Parade ï Volunteer required from 1000 

SUNDAY 

10 NOVEMBER 

ARRIVE BY 1000 

Remembrance Service at St Paulôs Cathedral - Service starts at 1015 hours, followed 

by wreath laying and a parade at the Royal Exchange, followed by lunch at the Mansion 
House. This is a ticketed event for members who are expected to participate in the march 
to the Royal Exchange and onto Mansion House. 
Association Standard on parade volunteer + 2 escorts required for 9am rehearsal. 

 

mailto:john.chappell790@mod.gov.uk
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Association members who wish to attend any of the events are requested to complete 
contact information below and return either via post to:  

The Events Co-Ordinator – Peter Harris,  

2 Viscount Way, Bletchley, Milton Keynes MK2 2QF  

Mobile:  07591 924812  

Or email to the Association of the City of London Squadron; 

600sqnassociation@gmail.com  

 

From: 

Full Name_________________________________________________________ 

I am interested in attending and request further information on: 
 
1. 

 

2. 

 

3. 

 

4. 

 

 
 
Date________________________________ 

Signed_______________________________  

Contact Tel No________________________ 

Email________________________________ 

 

 

 

mailto:600sqnassociation@gmail.com
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Donation Slip ï One-off Payment 

To help us please print off a copy of this form then complete and return it, along with 
your donation (in pounds sterling only) to the address below. Please note we do not 
recommend sending cash through the post and would advise the safer option of a 
cheque, postal order or Bankers Order. Unfortunately, we cannot accept credit card 
donations. Cheques payable please to; the City of London Squadron Association. 

Andy Cameron, 53 Telford Crescent, Woodley, Reading, Berkshire, RG5 4QT  

"I would like to make a voluntary donation to The City of London Squadron Association,  

 

Title Mr Mrs Miss Ms Other_____________  

(Please circle, as appropriate) 

    

First Name(s)   Surname   

    

Full Address   

    

    

    

City & Country   

    

Telephone No. (including area codes)   

 Email Address    

Date of Birth      

Amount Donated   

Payment Method Cheque      Postal Order    Cash    

(Please circle as appropriate) 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 


